
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 9th May 2012

Present:
Councillor Roberts(Chair)


Councillors Bullock, Freer, Jelley, Wiley and Zanger.

Also Present:
Councillors Bayes, Bunday, Moreton, Tebbutt and West

11.EX.108
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bellamy, Dearing and Malin, 

11.EX.109
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Roberts declared a personal interest in Item 6 on the agenda as a Director of a company whose business included human resources.
11.EX.110
RECYCLING – REVIEW OF PILOT SCHEME AND PROPOSED SCHEME CHANGES


A report was submitted which:-

· Provided some context to the current recycling scheme;

· Explained and evaluated the recent pilot schemes that were undertaken in Burton Latimer and Desborough;

· Recommended that a revised scheme be introduced across the Borough, to enable the service to be delivered in the most cost effective way for residents.

Councillors West, Moreton and Tebbutt addressed the Committee in support of the recommendations contained in the report and made the following points:-

· The weight of the old blue boxes when full was a problem for some residents; the new blue bins would be much easier to manage

· The choice of size of blue bins was welcomed

· The introduction of recycling for more plastic waste and tetrapacks was welcomed

Members discussed the improvements of the proposed scheme compared to the current scheme and the process of the collection and processing of recyclable materials.  It was noted that the pilot schemes introduced to 3,000 homes in Burton Latimer and Desborough from September 2011 to January 2012 had been successful, and had tested whether the specialist recycling vehicles currently being used could be replaced by standard refuse collection vehicles, given that technological advances at recycling facilities meant that it was no longer a requirement that all recycling materials were sorted prior to being delivered.  It was also noted that of the top-performing Councils, 87% operated a co-mingled service collected on a fortnightly basis.

Members welcomed the proposed changes, particularly in respect of the minimum amount of adaptation of the current scheme required.  Residents with limited storage capacity could either be supplied with a smaller bin or continue to use boxes or bags.

The significant savings from operating a standard refuse fleet were discussed, and it was noted that savings did not include a reduction in the number of permanent staff.  The one-off capital investment of £700,000 for the provision of blue wheelie bins to release ongoing revenue budget savings would make a positive contribution to the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy.

In conclusion to the debate, the Chair commended staff for their innovative and positive contribution to the proposal.  It was noted that the thanks of the Executive Committee would be passed onto staff involved.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the success of the recent pilot schemes that were undertaken in Burton Latimer and Desborough be noted;

(ii)
the revised recycling scheme (as detailed in Section 5 of the report) enabling the service to be delivered in the most cost effective way for residents be approved;

(iii)
the Capital Programme be amended as detailed in Section 6 of the report; and

(iv)
the amendment that will be required to the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy in relation to the future ongoing revenue budget savings be noted.

11.EX.111
FOOD WASTE

A report was submitted which discussed the issue of food waste collection, with specific reference to:-.

· Was the separate collection of food waste something that Members wished to consider (was it a priority for Members)?

· If Members did wish to consider further, what options may be available, in particular, when such a scheme might be introduced and how much members would wish to pay for such a scheme to be available?

Councillors Jonathan West, Mike Tebbutt and Cliff Moreton addressed the Committee and made the following points:-

· The preference for a weekly collection of food waste, particularly over the summer months

· The impact on processing costs and methods of processing that would be involved if food waste and cardboard was co-mingled in an alternate weekly collection

· The current financial climate put the Council in a difficult position, because of the cost of imminent changes to welfare reform, council tax and business rates needed to be taken into account

· The success of a food waste collection scheme would depend on householders participating in it

During debate members expressed concern that, should the separate collection of food waste be introduced in the Borough, this would involve pass-porting funding of the scheme once government funding had ceased.  This would clearly be contrary to the Council's policy position, as set out in the golden rules of its financial strategy.  Although the government was seeking bids to a national funding pot of £250m and recent guidance suggested that this money would be available for the introduction of weekly food waste collection, this would only pay for the capital costs of setting up the scheme and the first two years' running costs.

Members also discussed the science of recycling of food waste, and it was felt that more understanding was required before a decision could be taken. Although recycling of food waste was considered an important issue, as it reduced the amount of domestic waste that was disposed of in landfill, members did not feel this could currently be considered as a priority, particularly given other known pressures on the Council's finances, for example welfare reform, council tax benefit and business rates.

Debate then ensued on the practicalities of food waste recycling and the two options outlined in the report for weekly and alternate weekly collections were discussed.  It was noted that, at a percentage of 47% of domestic waste being recycled, Kettering was already one of the best performing councils in the county for recycling and in the top quartile nationally.


Members expressed concern about the ongoing revenue costs of the scheme, and re-stated that the Council should not be put in a position whereby front-line services might be cut to in order to introduce food waste recycling in the Borough.  The view was expressed that, although there was a clear need to reduce waste being sent to landfill, and the Council wholeheartedly supported this as a future priority, the costs to the Borough would be considerable in that it would effectively commit the Council to at least a £350k per annum cost from 2015/16 onwards.

Further debate was held on the science of recycling of food waste, and it was felt that further understanding would be required before a decision could be taken. 


In concluding the debate, members referred to the changes to the scheme introduced by the decision at Minute No. 11.EX.110, and concluded that, given the views expressed as outlined above, and the need for residents to adapt to the changes, it would be appropriate to re-consider the introduction of food waste recycling at a later date.

RESOLVED that:-

(i)
the weekly collection of food waste not be considered to be a priority issue at this time; and

(ii)
having considered and adopted the changes to the recycling scheme in the previous report, the implementation of a scheme to include food waste be kept under review, depending upon the success in bedding down the changes agreed in the previous item, and having regard to the Council's financial strategy, as the impact of other pressures became clear in the meantime; and therefore that 
(iii)
the collection of food waste be considered again in 12 months' time.

 (The meeting started at 5.00 pm and ended at 6.55 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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